#### PERSPECTIVE



# Anti-science conspiracies pose new threats to US biomedicine in 2023

# Peter Hotez

Texas Children's Hospital Center for Vaccine Development, Departments of Pediatrics and Molecular Virology and Microbiology, National School of Tropical Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, Texas, USA

#### Correspondence

Peter Hotez, Texas Children's Hospital Center for Vaccine Development, Departments of Pediatrics and Molecular Virology and Microbiology, National School of Tropical Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston TX, USA.

Email: hotez@bcm.edu

Keywords: antiscience, COVID, long COVID

# 1 | INTRODUCTION

As America enters its fourth pandemic year, the full toll of COVID-19 on the public health of the country is coming into view. Even beyond our staggering 1.1 million deaths are the many millions of hospitalizations and the ensuing prolonged rehabilitations expected for long COVID cases. Newer data indicate that long COVID is more likely to occur after a severe bout of the infection.<sup>1</sup>

The University of Washington Institute for Health Metrics employs a metric known as disability-adjusted life years or DALYs<sup>2</sup> which roughly refers to the years of life lost either from premature death or disability. On both fronts we will soon have numbers assigned to the DALYs lost from COVID-19, and they will be eye-wateringly high.

# 2 | AN UNFORCED ERROR OF CATASTROPHIC PROPORTIONS

Tragically, many of these COVID-19 deaths and DALYs in America could have been averted with better acceptance of vaccines, especially during the deadly delta variant wave in the last half of 2021, and omicron BA.1 wave in the first quarter of 2022. In the months just prior to the onset of delta wave the Biden Administration had announced that any American who wanted a vaccine would have access to one.<sup>3</sup> During delta, COVID-19 vaccinations exhibited over

90% protective immunity versus death, and yet an estimated 40,000 Texans died because they declined to get immunized. Nationally, that number of unnecessary deaths was approximately four to five-fold higher.

The analyses from *The New York Times* and healthcare data specialist, Charles Gaba, reports that those deaths overwhelmingly occurred in conservative or Republicanmajority states. Moreover, the "redder" the state in terms of voters, the lower the immunization rates, and the higher deaths climbed. This observation was so striking that David Leonhardt at *The New York Times* invoked the term, "red Covid". 7.8

The phenomenon of red Covid was not a random occurrence but instead an expected outcome of predation linked to extremist politics. Some members of the House Freedom Caucus and even US senators sought to discredit the effectiveness and safety of COVID-19 vaccinations during the delta and omicron waves. They kicked this off at the July 2021 CPAC (Conservative Political Action) conference held in Dallas, Texas, claiming they will vaccinate you and then take away your guns and bibles, 10 while highlighting prominent antivaccine activists. 11 This was preceded and followed by multiple public statements by both House and Senate members discrediting vaccines. 12-16 In parallel, both the watchdog Media Matters and a social science group based at ETH Zurich, the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology in Europe, documented how evening Fox News broadcasts disparaged vaccines

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made.

© 2023 The Author. FASEB BioAdvances published by Wiley Periodicals LLC on behalf of The Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology.

www.fasebbioadvances.org FASEB BioAdvances. 2023;5:228–232.

during America's devastating delta variant wave in the awful summer and fall of 2021. 17-19

Thousands of Americans in conservative states believed it all, and they paid with their lives. They fell victim to a coordinated campaign of antiscience aggression. Its three major elements included antivaccine and antiscience rhetoric from federal and state elected officials, together with amplification nightly on Fox News (and other news outlets) and academic cover from a few universities and extremist think tanks.<sup>20</sup>

# 3 THE ASSAULT

In a 1799 letter written from Mount Vernon, George Washington offered, "...offensive operations, often times, is the surest, if not the only (in some cases) means of defence", 21 or simply put, "the best defense is a good offense".22 Just before the new year, prominent House members and Kevin McCarthy, the new House Speaker, announced they will create a select subcommittee or hold investigative hearings on COVID-19 origins and vaccine mandates.<sup>23–26</sup> In January 2023, select subcommittee member, Rep. Marjorie Taylor Greene, took to Twitter<sup>27</sup>: "I demand an IMMEDIATE investigation into Covid vaccines and the dramatic increase of people dying suddenly!". However, as the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) told the Reuters news service at the end of 2022: "To date, CDC has not detected any unusual or unexpected patterns for deaths following immunization that would indicate that COVID vaccines are causing or contributing to deaths". 28

Following an October 2022 GOP Senate interim report, 29,30 with claims that COVID-19 arose from a "research-related incident" in Wuhan, China, possibly due to "genetic recombination experiments as part of its coronavirus research," including insertions of "furin-cleavage sites," Republican members from the House Judiciary and Oversight Committees announced they will investigate evidence that COVID-19 arose because of US National Institutes of Health (NIH) funded research to the United States and Chinese research institutions, including the Wuhan Institute of Virology, or that this information was covered up by the leadership of the NIH. 25,26 The reality is that their assertions run counter to the mainstream community of prominent virologists and other US biomedical scientists who dismiss claims that the virus was engineered in a laboratory, and instead provide strong evidence for the natural or zoonotic origins of COVID-19, 31-34 just as the first two major coronavirus epidemics or pandemics of this century - severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) and Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS) - arose from bats to humans through a mammalian intermediate

host.<sup>33,34</sup> A third possibility – that the SARS-2 coronavirus was accidentally leaked from a coronavirus research laboratory – cannot be entirely dismissed, especially with US intelligence agencies divided on this matter.<sup>35</sup> However, the accumulating published data on natural or zoonotic origins<sup>31–34</sup> provide a far more complete story and one that is consistent with the way SARS emerged in Southern China in 2002. Some of the confusion around this issue could be resolved if the Chinese Government shared the international community's urgency to permit open epidemiologic and virologic investigations for coronavirus origins in Central China.

The attacks on US biomedical scientists are also occurring at the state level. They include unfounded claims that the COVID-19 deaths occurred because of the vaccines. In December 2022, Florida Governor Ron DeSantis has called for a grand jury to investigate COVID-19 vaccines. He also proposed to create a "Public Health Integrity Committee" with little expertise in vaccines or vaccinations, and in January 2023 railed against what he called a "Biomedical Security State". In Texas, a Senate Health and Human Services Committee interim report was issued at the end of 2022, which is both filled with vaccine disinformation and included the testimony of two prominent antivaccine activists. Security States are also occurred because of the vaccine activists.

# 4 | THE FALLOUT: EXTENDED DAMAGE TO AMERICAN BIOMEDICAL SCIENCE

We should expect adverse and potentially long-lasting consequences.

First, the attacks against COVID-19 vaccines may eventually extend to all childhood vaccinations. A Kaiser Family Foundation report finds that parental opposition to vaccination requirements has grown considerably, with 35% of parents against requiring routine immunizations to attend school. Another report from YouGov.com finds similar opposition to child vaccinations on political grounds. We worry is that declines in childhood immunizations could bring back illnesses we once eliminated through high vaccination coverage, including measles, whooping cough, or polio. We just had our first case in many years of paralytic polio, among an unvaccinated man in New York State, and an outbreak of measles among unvaccinated children in Ohio. Historically we often saw measles epidemics late in the winter–spring months.

There are concerns that these attacks will demoralize biomedical scientists across the country. *Science Magazine* in 2021 reported that many biomedical scientists live in a climate of fear and that we now face an "avalanche of abuse" both online through emails and

social media, but also through physical confrontations.<sup>44</sup> Both the Pew Research Center and the Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) report unprecedented distrust of scientists.<sup>45</sup> Such activities could have long-term effects in terms of federal support of the NIH or other biomedical research institutions, or they could discourage university students from pursuing careers in the sciences. I am regularly targeted online through social media and emails, as well as phone calls and even in-person confrontations. The Florida Governor has disparaged me on Fox News, despite my correct predictions regarding COVID-19 in his state, <sup>46</sup> while about Dr. Anthony Fauci he stated his desire to have "that little elf" thrown "across the Potomac".<sup>47</sup>

# 5 AN URGENCY TO RESPOND

Given that such threats could undermine the future of biomedical science in America, it will be essential for both the Biden White House and its Office of Science and Technology Policy (OSTP) to respond. It also does not help that no permanent NIH Director has been named or put forward for Senate confirmation. The political drivers for the assaults on biomedical science and scientists remain unclear, but they resemble those directed against climate science and scientists that began a decade ago. During the 20th century, science and scientists were attacked as part of larger ambitions for authoritarian control in the USSR and elsewhere. The motivation may be similar.

Ultimately, the White House, possibly through OSTP and related agencies, together with the National Academies might consider launching a federal plan to preserve science and protect American scientists. In parallel, we must remember that major viral epidemics and pandemics are increasing in frequency due to a combination of social determinants such as political instability, urbanization, human migrations, and deforestation, as well as physical determinants such as climate change.<sup>50</sup> For coronaviruses alone, we have had in this century, SARS (severe acute respiratory syndrome) in 2002, MERS (middle eastern respiratory syndrome) in 2012, and now COVID-19. The virus pathogen causing the next major coronavirus epidemic or pandemic could have features that resemble the worst of each of these pathogens – both high mortality rates and transmissibility. Therefore, we must find ways to limit the flow of disinformation to ensure that life-saving vaccines and therapeutics do not go unused as they did in America during the time of COVID-19.

Protections for biomedical scientists might include measures similar to those taken in response to the assault on climate science a decade ago. This might include something akin to a climate scientist legal defense fund, <sup>51</sup> or the

establishment of a new type of clearinghouse organization for biomedical scientists to seek both legal counsel and general support.<sup>51</sup> Potentially, our existing scientific societies or US National Academies of Science or Medicine could serve in this capacity. More complicated is how we limit the spread of disinformation in a free and open society committed to first amendment rights. This concern must be balanced with the stark reality that anti-science aggression is causing a substantial loss of human life, possibly in the hundreds of thousands according to some estimated. In the meantime, we have much to learn from our social science colleagues from the fields of psychology, sociology, and political science, who might also find innovative ways to counter anti-science aggression. Because we are a nation built on science and technology, there is too much at stake to allow our scientific institutions and profession to falter. This new year of 2023 is shaping up to be a troubling one for American biomedicine. All indications so far suggest that the biomedical scientific community has not prepared adequately, and there are few plans to counter these politically motivated attacks.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

The single author conceived of the ideas presented in the manuscript and wrote the entire manuscript without assistance.

## **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The author acknowledges the support of The Cynthia and George Mitchell Foundation.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Perspective piece; there are no new primary data presented in the manuscript, it's all cited and published.

## **DISCLOSURES**

Prof Peter Hotez is a co-inventor of a COVID-19 recombinant protein vaccine technology owned by Baylor College of Medicine (BCM) that was recently licensed by BCM non-exclusively and with no patent restrictions to several companies committed to advance vaccines for low-and middle-income countries. The co-inventors have no involvement in license negotiations conducted by BCM. Similar to other research universities, a long-standing BCM policy provides its faculty and staff, who make discoveries that result in a commercial license, a share of any royalty income, according to BCM policy. Prof. Hotez is also the author of several books published by Johns Hopkins University Press and ASM-Wiley Press and receives royalties from those books.

# ORCID

Peter Hotez https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8770-1042

#### REFERENCES

- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Prevalence of post COVID-19 condition symptoms: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort study data stratified by recruitment setting. ECDC: Stockholm. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/sites/default/files/docum ents/Prevalence-post-COVID-19-condition-symptoms.pdf
- Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, University of Washington. Accessed February 8, 2023. Frequently Asked Questions, What Is a DALY? https://www.healthdata.org/gbd/faq#What%20is%20a%20DALY?
- 3. White House Briefing Room. Fact sheet: president Biden to announce all Americans to be eligible for vaccinations by May 1, puts the nation on a path to get closer to Normal by July 4th, March 11, 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.white house.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/11/fact-sheet-president-biden-to-announce-all-americans-to-be-eligible-for-vaccinations-by-may-1-puts-the-nation-on-a-path-to-get-closer-to-normal-by-july-4th/
- Tenforde MW, Self WH, Gaglani M, et al. Effectiveness of mRNA vaccination in preventing COVID-19-associated invasive mechanical ventilation and death—United States, March 2021-January 2022. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2022;71:459-465.
- Hotez PJ. The great Texas COVID tragedy. PLOS Glob Public Health. 2022;2:e0001173.
- Amin K, Ortaliza J, Cox C, Michaud J, Kates J. COVID-19 mortality preventable by vaccines. Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/covid19-and-other-leading-causes-of-death-in-the-us
- Gaba C. Weekly Update: County-Level #COVID19 Vaccination Levels by 2020 Partisan Lean. ACASignups.net, February 14, 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://acasignups.net/22/02/14/weekly-update-county-level-covid19-vaccination-levels-2020-partisan-lean
- Leonhardt D. Red Covid (Morning Newsletter) New York Times, September 27 (Updated October 1). 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/27/brief ing/covid-red-states-vaccinations.html
- Hotez PJ. The deadly rise of Antiscience: a Scientist's warning, 2023, Johns Hopkins University Press. in press.
- Castronuovo C. Cawthorn: Biden door-to-door vaccine strategy could be used to "take" guns, bibles. The Hill. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://thehill.com/homenews/house/56237 2-cawthorn-biden-door-to-door-vaccine-strategy-could -be-used-to-take-guns-bibles
- 11. Holmes D. They clapped for death at CPAC. Esquire. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.esquire.com/news-politics/a37001629/cpac-vaccination-goal-biden-miss-clap
- 12. Altschuler GC. The Clear and Present Danger of Jim Jordan & Co the Hill. 2021. https://thehill.com/opinion/campaign/58541 3-the-clear-and-present-danger-of-jim-jordan-co
- 13. Henderson A. "A Race to the Bottom": House GOP Slammed for "Really Disgraceful" Anti-Vaccine Tweet. Salon. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.salon.com/2022/01/01/a-race-to-the-bottom-slammed-for-really-disgraceful-anti-vaccine-tweet

- LeBlanc P. Marjorie Taylor Greene compares Biden vaccine push to Nazi-era "brown shirts" weeks after apologizing for holocaust comments. CNN. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2021/07/07/politics/marjorie-taylorgreene-brown-shirts-vaccine/index.html
- Lybrand H, Subramani T. Fact-checking Sen. Ron Johnson's Anti-Vaccine Misinformation. CNN. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/07/politics/ron-johns on-vaccine-misinformation-fact-check/index.html
- 16. Sen DK. Ron Johnson Hosts COVID-19 Panel Focusing on Vaccine Skepticism: Local Doctors Respond NBC 26 Green Bay (Wisconsin). 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https:// www.nbc26.com/news/local-news/sen-ron-johnson-hosts -covid-19-panel-focusing-on-vaccine-skepticism-local-doctors-respond
- Ellefson L. 60% of fox News' vaccine reports this summer included anti-vax claims, study finds. Wrap. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.thewrap.com/media-mattersfox-news-vaccine-study
- Savillo R, Monroe T. Fox's efforts to undermine vaccines has only worsened. media matters for America. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.mediamatters.org/fox-news/ foxs-effort-undermine-vaccines-has-only-worsened
- 19. Pinna M, Picard L, Goessmann C. Cable news and COVID-19 vaccine uptake. *Sci Rep.* 2022;12:16804.
- Hotez PJ. Mounting antiscience aggression in the United States. PLoS Biol. 2021;19:e3001369.
- National Archives, Founders Online. From George Washington to John Trumbull. 25 June 1799. n.d. Accessed April 9, 2023. https://founders.archives.gov/documents/Washington/ 06-04-02-0120
- Goodreads. Jack Dempsey > Quotes > Quotable Quote.
   Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.goodreads.com/quotes/1353817-the-best-defense-is-a-good-offense
- Bernstein B. House republicans launch subcommittee to investigate Covid origins. The National Review. 2023. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.nationalreview.com/news/house-republicanslaunch-subcommittee-to-investigate-covid-origins/
- Romm T. House GOP to embark on sweeping probe of Covid origin, US response. The Washington Post. 2023. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/us-polic y/2023/01/09/house-covid-origin-investigation/
- 25. House Committee on Oversight and Responsibility. Comer & Jordan Demand Docs & testimony on COVID origins and U.S. Taxpayer Dollars Funneled to the Wuhan Lab. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://oversight.house.gov/release/comer-jordan-demand-docs-testimony-on-covid-origins-and-u-s-taxpayer-dollars-funneled-to-the-wuhan-lab/
- Amiri F, Merchant N. GOP launches probe into COVID origins with letter to Fauci. Associated Press. 2023. Accessed April 9, 2023. https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/wireStory/gop-launc hes-probe-covid-origins-letter-fauci-97105638
- Twitter. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://twitter.com/RepMT G/status/1616940625152057345
- Reuters Fact Check. Fact check-No evidence the CDC 'quietly' confirmed 118,000 people 'died suddenly' due to COVID-19 vaccines. Reuters. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https:// www.reuters.com/article/factcheck-cdc-suddenly-vaccines/

- fact-check-no-evidence-the-cdc-quietly-confirmed-11800 0-people-died-suddenly-due-to-covid-19-vaccines-idUSL 1N33A21Y
- 29. Senate Committee on Health Education, Labor and Pensions. An analysis of the origins of the COVID-19 pandemic. Interim Report. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/report\_an\_analysis\_of\_the\_origins\_of\_covid-19\_102722.pdf
- Cohen J. Republican senate staff tout lab-leak theory of the pandemic's origin. Science Magazine. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.science.org/content/article/republican-senate-staff-tout-lab-leak-theory-pandemics-origin
- 31. Garry RF. The evidence remains clear: SARS-CoV-2 emerged via the wildlife trade. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2022;119(47):e2214427119.
- 32. Garry RF. SARS-CoV-2 furin cleavage site was not engineered. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2022;119:e2211107119.
- 33. Worobey M, Levy JI, Malpica Serrano L, et al. The Huanan seafood wholesale market in Wuhan was the early epicenter of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Science*. 2022;377:951-959.
- 34. Pekar JE, Magee A, Parker E, Moshiri N, et al. The molecular epidemiology of multiple zoonotic origins of SARS-CoV-2. *Science*. 2022;377:960-966.
- Office of the Director of National Intelligence, National Intelligence Council. Updated Assessment on COVID-19 Origins. n.d. Accessed April 9, 2023. https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/Declassified-Assessment-on-COVID-19-Origins.pdf
- 36. Flgov.com. Governor Ron DeSantis Petitions Florida Supreme Court for Statewide Grand Jury on COVID-19 Vaccines and Announces Creation of the Public Health Integrity Committee. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www. flgov.com/2022/12/13/governor-ron-desantis-petitions-flori da-supreme-court-for-statewide-grand-jury-on-covid-19-vacci nes-and-announces-creation-of-the-public-health-integritycommittee/
- 37. Flgov.com. Governor Ron DeSantis Announces Initiative to Make Protections from COVID Mandates Permanent, Enact New Protections for Free Speech for Medical Practitioners. 2023. Accessed April 9, 2023. https://www.flgov.com/2023/01/17/governor-ron-desantis-announces-initiative-to-make-protections-from-covid-mandates-permanent-enact-new-protections-for-free-speech-for-medical-practitioners/
- 38. Morris A. Texas senate committee calls for ban on mask and COVID vaccine mandates. Dallas Morning News. 2022.

  Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2022/12/20/texas-senate-committee-calls-for-ban-on-mask-and-covid-vaccine-mandates/
- Hoffman J. Opposition to school vaccine mandates has grown significantly, study fines. The New York Times December. 2022.

- https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/16/health/vaccines-public-opinion.html
- Accessed February 8, 2023. https://today.yougov.com/topics/ politics/articles-reports/2021/10/13/support-requiring-child -vaccinations
- Reardon S. First US polio case in nearly a decade highlights the importance of vaccination. *Sci Am.* 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/first-u-spolio-case-in-nearly-a-decade-highlights-the-importance-ofvaccination/
- 42. Murez C. Measles outbreak in Ohio infects 82 kids, Most of Them Unvaccinated US News. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2022-12-30/measles-outbreak-in-ohio-infects-82-kids-most-of-themunvaccinated
- 43. Hotez PJ. Texas and its measles epidemics. *PLoS Med*. 2016;13(10):e1002153.
- 44. O'Grady C. In the line of fire. Science. 2022;375:1338-1343.
- 45. Boyle P. Why do so many Americans distrust science. Association of American Medical Colleges. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.aamc.org/news-insights/why-do-so-many-americans-distrust-science
- Pennyfarthing AJ. Ron DeSantis fed COVID crow by doctor he'd ridiculed on fox news. Daily Kos. 2021. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.dailykos.com/stories/2021/7/15/20401 61/-Ron-DeSantis-fed-COVID-crow-by-doctor-he-d-ridic uled-on-Fox-News
- 47. Massie G. DeSantis unleashes shocking attack on Fauci saying he wants to see 'that little elf' thrown 'across the Potomac'. The Independent. 2022. Accessed February 8, 2023. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/desantis-fauci-attack-elf-potomac-b2152095.html
- 48. Thorp HH. Appoint a new NIH director, now. *Science*. 2022;378(6626):1257.
- Hotez PJ. Anti-science kills: from soviet embrace of pseudoscience to accelerated attacks on US biomedicine. *PLoS Biol*. 2021;19(1):e3001068.
- 50. Hotez PJ. Neglected tropical diseases in the Anthropocene: the cases of Zika, Ebola, and other infections. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* 2016;10(4):e0004648. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0004648
- Hotez P. Science tikkun: science for humanity in an age of aggression. FASEB J. 2021;35(12):e22047.

**How to cite this article:** Hotez P. Anti-science conspiracies pose new threats to US biomedicine in 2023. *FASEB BioAdvances*. 2023;5:228-232. doi:10.1096/fba.2023-00032